
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

June 23, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on June 17, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the 
City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the 
meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the 
Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at the City 
Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing strategies. 
[It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Bruce Meysenburg, Pat Meysenburg and Jessica Miller, City Attorney Joanna Uden, City 
Administrator Clayton Keller and Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett.  Council member John 
Vandenberg was absent.  A Council vacancy exists in Ward 2. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, 
Park/Auditorium employee Nathan Styskal, Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing, Friends of 
David City member Jim Angell, Sheriff Tom Dion and Special Projects Coordinator Dana 
Trowbridge. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the north 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. He also 
informed the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 9th 
and June 16th, 2021 meetings as presented. Council member Pat Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny gave an update on the appointment of a citizen from the 2nd Ward. 
“Mr. Palensky removed his name from consideration due to family considerations, which I 
certainly respect and understand. The candidates all filled out a questionnaire, and I would say 
did an excellent job; I will share those with the council. I will tell you where we find ourselves this 
evening, I can vote, because of the vacancy and the absence of Council member Vandenberg 
this evening. The vote requires a majority of the elected body, which is four votes. My candidate 
that I wish to nominate does not have four votes tonight. I know that, so we are not going to hold 
a vote tonight. We are going to have to wait until John (Vandenberg) comes back because we 
are not going to be able to appoint anyone because, at this point, I could not tell you anyone 
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that could get four votes. I am not going to turn this into that kind of show. Between now and the 
next meeting we will see if we can get to where there are four votes for one of the candidates 
and we will go from there.” 

 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to table appointing a citizen from the 
2nd Ward to the July 14, 2021 meeting. Council member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 

Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to reappoint the Tree Board members 
– Chris Kroesing, Bill Buntgen, Pat Hoeft, Tom Kobus and Roger Comte - to another two-year 
term from July 1, 2021 – June 30, 2023.  Council member Tom Kobus seconded the motion.  
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 City Administrator Clayton Keller introduced himself and said, “The Friends of David City 
and the Butler County Chamber of Commerce would like to move the Farmer’s Market from its 
current location on the north side of town to the downtown area. After a couple of months of 
different ideas, they landed on the sidewalk right in front of the Chamber and Winfield’s.” 

 Friends of David City board member Jim Angell introduced himself and said, “I am one 
of the board members of The Friends of David City. It has been brought up and suggested that 
there are a lot of reasons to bring it back down town. Some of them are safety with the 
expansion of the highway. I have given you all a list of things. I would welcome any questions. 
While you are looking at the list, one thing I might want to mention, and Clayton is aware of it 
too, is that we did meet with a couple of representatives from Michael Foods. They are 
interested in kind of being a corporate sponsor because they want to become more prominent in 
the community. They said they would try to help us do things with this and help with money.” 

 Council member Tom Kobus stated, “I think it’s a good idea and I think we should accept 
his idea of having it on “D” Street.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny stated, “There aren’t really any businesses that are impacted there, 
so that should be fine.”   

 The Friends of David City board member Jim Angell stated, “The library is closed on 
Fridays, Jason Parridgen, Chamber Director with the Butler County Chamber of Commerce, 
who could not be here tonight, has indicated that he would be interested.  It would give us 
easier access to electricity for things instead of having to round up a generator and have cords 
running around and those kinds of things.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “Is there any type of liability insurance at all with the Friends 
of David City group?” 

 Friends of David City board member Jim Angell answered, "Yes, good question. What 
we are looking at Alan, is that the Friends of David City will do the ten dollar a year permits. We 
will pay for them, then our insurance will cover them. I have checked with Chas Eberle, who is 
our insurance agent, and he has verified that we are covered.” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny added, “So in addition to the Farmer’s market, I know from time to 
time you have had some other activities as well. Any other questions?” 

 Council member Bruce Meysenburg added, “This was originally where it was to be, to 
begin with, I think.” 

 Friends of David City board member Jim Angell answered, “It used to be over at the 
Courthouse parking lot, but with the jail expanding and those kinds of things, it got to be more 
difficult. Then Dan and Jan Sypal were nice enough to let it go out there because there was no 
place to go.”  

 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to allow the Friends of David City to use the 
sidewalk on the south side of “D” Street from 4th to 5th Street from May through October on 
Friday afternoons from 3:00 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. for Farmer’s Market. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Forney Repair has a lease with the airport to 
lease some ground. Per the agreement, we have to renew it every so often. We are at that point 
where we need to renew it and per FAA rules, we have to adjust the rent according to Ag land 
values. So that is what we have done here. Any questions?” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny stated, “You answered the big one I had.  Are we square with the 

FAA? That is the most important piece.” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “Yes.” 
 
Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve extending the lease with 

Bryon Forney dba Forney Repair at the David City Municipal Airport. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
SECOND ADDENDUM TO GROUND LEASE 

 
 This Second Addendum to Ground Lease, hereinafter referenced as “Addendum” is made by and 

between the CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, a Nebraska Municipal Corporation, hereinafter 

referenced as “Lessor”, and BRYON FORNEY, d/b/a Forney Repair, hereinafter referenced as “Lessee”, 

whether one or more. 

 WHEREAS, Lessor and Lessee entered into a Ground Lease dated May 11, 2011.  A copy of the 

said Ground Lease, hereinafter referenced as “Lease”, is attached hereto, marked Exhibit “A” and 

incorporated herein by reference as if fully set forth; and, 

 WHEREAS, the Lessor has received, is receiving, and plans to receive Federal Aviation 

Administration (F.A.A.) Airport Improvement Program (AIP) grants that require Grant Assurances to be 

signed by the Lessor, which obligates the Lessor to comply with certain FAA requirements and policies; 

and, 

 WHEREAS, the FAA has advised the Lessor that the Lease is not in compliance with FAA Policy 

that states that “leases that exceed 50 years may be considered a disposal of the property in that the 

term of the lease will likely exceed the useful life of the structures erected on the property” (See FAA 

Airport Compliance Handbook, section 12.3, page 12-30; and 

 WHEREAS, Lessor desires to be in compliance with the FAA requirements of its AIP grants. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the terms and conditions of this Addendum, which the 

parties agree to be valuable considerations, the parties agree as follows: 

1. The rental sum is amended from $1,314.00 per year or $109.50 per month to $1,432.26 per 

year or $119.36 per month to be commensurate with other leases (Exhibit “A”).  Farmland 

values for the Lease shall be re-visited every two (2) years to follow the trend from the rental 

formulas as per the U.N.L. Ag. Econ site. 



City Council Proceedings 
June 23, 2021 
Page # 5 
 

2. The term of the Lease (Exhibit “A”) and Paragraph 11 of the Lease (Exhibit “A”) shall be and 

are amended to read as follows: 

“11.  The term of the Ground Lease shall commence July 20, 2011 and shall terminate June 

30, 2021 subject to Lessee’s options to extend the term.  Provided the Lessee is not in 

default, Lessee shall be given seven (7) five (5) year options to renew the Lease, with the 

rental amount on each option increased or decreased, as the case may be, to be consistent 

with the Consumer Price Index (C.P.I.) For the Midwest Region as per FAA Compliance 

Manual, 5190-6B, Chapter 9, pages 9-6, item e, which is the “Escalation Provision”.” 

3. Lessor and Lessee agree and understand that this Ground Lease shall be subordinate to the 

provisions of existing or future agreements between the Lessor and the United States relative 

to the operation or maintenance of the Lessor’s Airport, the execution of which have been or 

may be required as a condition precedent to the expenditure of Federal Funds for the 

development of the Lessor’s Airport. 

4. FAA and AIP Requirement.  Lessee will be compatible with all Airport operations so that 

Lessor can meet all FAA and AIP Grant requirements that prohibit interfering with the landing 

and taking off of aircraft or interfering with navigational aids/communications equipment, as 

well as activities with potential to attract wildlife, etc. 

5. Lessee will be granted all amenities which are granted to other Lessees at the Lessor’s 

Airport so that all Lessees of Lessor’s Airport are equitability treated. 

6. All other terms of the Lease that are not inconsistent with this Addendum shall remain in full 

force and effect. 

7. This Addendum shall be binding on the heirs, successors, assigns, and personal 

representatives of Lessor and Lessee. 

IN WITNESS WHERETO, Lessor and Lessee have hereunto subscribed their names. 

 

LESSOR:      LESSEE: 

 

By:       By:      
     ALAN ZAVODNY, Mayor          Date         BRYON FORNEY, d/b/a          Date 
     for the CITY OF DAVID CITY, FORNEY REPAIR 
 David City, Nebraska, A Municipal Corporation 
 
 
 
 
Attest:  
  LORI MATCHETT, Deputy City Clerk          
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State of Nebraska )  
   ) ss. 
County of Butler  ) 

 Before me, a notary public, qualified for said County, personally came ALAN ZAVODNY, Mayor, 
and LORI MATCHETT, Deputy City Clerk, for the CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, a Nebraska 
Municipal Corporation, as Lessor, known to me to be the identical persons who signed the foregoing 
instrument and acknowledged the execution thereof to be their own voluntary act and deed on behalf of 
said Municipal Corporation. 
 
 WITHNESS my hand and notarial seal on     , 2021. 
 
 
 
             
       Notary Public 
 
State of Nebraska ) 
   ) ss. 
County of Butler  ) 
 
 Before me, a notary public, qualified for said County, personally came BRYON FORNEY, d/b/a 
FORNEY REPAIR, as Lessee, whether one or more, known to me to be the identical person who signed 
the foregoing instrument and acknowledged the execution thereof to be his own voluntary act and deed. 
 
 WITNESS my hand and notarial seal on      , 2021. 
 
 
 
             
       Notary Public 

 

Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing introduced himself and said, “In the last budget 
meeting I asked to update on a Paint Sprayer and a Street Sweeper. Due to the fact that our 
Street Sweeper is a 1999 and our Paint Sprayer is also a 1999, and we are getting to the point 
that they’re spending more time getting worked on than getting the jobs done.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny stated, “Okay, we are going to consider the paint sprayer first and 

then agenda item # 10 for the Street Sweeper. On the paint sprayer, how far out are they?” 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing answered, “I can get that right away.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “What we are finding is a lot of things are on a waiting list. I 

heard that a lot in the budget meetings. How is that all used? Is it strictly for painting the parking 
lines and street markings?” 

 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing answered, “Parking lines, painting lines for the local 

businesses. We have taken on more businesses in the last years, like grocery stores, Northside, 
Butler Public Power District, the churches. They pay the city to paint their markings. It seems 
that every year we take on more.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So in a way it’s subsidizing itself by the way we are using it.” 
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Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the purchase of a paint sprayer 
for the Street Department from Diamond Vogel for $5,428. Council Member Jessica Miller 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “During the budget meetings last week, we also 
talked about the Street Sweeper. The Street Sweeper is $183,521. We talked about the idea of 
doing a down payment of about $80,000 and doing a loan for the remaining amount. So, the 
loan would be for about $104,000. You should have in your agenda packets, whether it’s online 
or on paper in front of you, three loan options from the banks here in town.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “Why do we think financing is the better way to go?” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “So we can fit it under the Street 

Department’s budget for the end of the year. Unless you are okay with going over their 
departmental budget?” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “All we would have to do is file an amended budget with the 

State.” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “For the City’s overall budget we will be just fine. 

It’s just their department’s budget.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny added, “My personal opinion is having the interest expense when 

we have ample amounts of money to do it doesn’t seem to be the best course of action. I 
appreciate you going and doing that and presenting options.” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “This might not be the right time to bring this up, but I 

was down to the City yards this morning and looked at a couple of dump trucks. One I wouldn’t 
drive and the other one is about ready to not drive. I told Chris that I think he needs another 
dump truck.” 

 
City Administrator Clayton Keller added, “We’ll have more information on that at the next 

meeting.” 
 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “Just so you are working all this stuff together. Instead 

of paying one outright. So, we got that bundled so we know what is going on. He definitely 
needs a dump truck.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I still think we are probably okay. Because we’ve been very 

conservative about not doing capital improvements and purchasing those types of things. I think 
we are still, from what I remember, I don’t have it in front of me, but looking at where we stand, 
financially where we stand, we are more than adequately leveraged to do that. I appreciate you 
bringing that up because if anybody else has some surprises I would like to hear that now. My 
recommendation to the council would be to just buy the Street Sweeper outright.” 

 
Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the purchase of a new 

TYMCO 435 Street Sweeper for $183,521 with no financing. Council Member Tom Kobus 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “We have agreed with Holoubek’s to take out their 
water meter if they will pay for us to disconnect their service line. We have agreed to do that by 
the end of this month. And if I am correct, we have it scheduled to be done tomorrow. So, by the 
end of business day tomorrow we will have the service line disconnected and the water meter 
out of their home. And they will cover the cost of us disconnecting the service line.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny commented, “Looking in the future, how big of a deal is it to reverse 

this if down the road someone else owns this property and wishes to have city water again. How 
big of a deal is it to reverse this?” 

 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and answered, “Our intention 

tomorrow, the water meter is already removed, we were on the premises today, the intention 
tomorrow is to pot hole down to the service line, cut it, plug it, and the line will remain where it 
sits in the ground. So, if we ever wanted to reverse that we would be able to do so in a days’ 
worth of work.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I just wanted an assurance that that was an easily reversible 

situation.” 
 
Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve a Memorandum of 

Understanding with Mark and Willow Holoubek for permanent disconnection of a water service 
line and removal of water meter at their cost and authorize Mayor Zavodny to sign. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
MEMO OF UNDERSTANDING 

This Memo of Understanding, hereafter referenced as “Understanding” is made by and 
between THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, a Nebraska Municipal Corporation, hereafter 
referenced as “City” and MARK HOLOUBEK and WILLOW HOLOUBEK, husband and wife, 
hereafter referenced as “Resident”. 

WHEREAS, Resident utilizes a private well water system on Resident’s property located 
at 3531 M Road, David City, Nebraska, hereinafter “Property”; and 

WHEREAS, City possesses a water meter within Resident’s home; and 
WHEREAS, Resident desires for City to remove said water meter from Property due to 

health concerns of Resident; and, 
WHEREAS, City agrees to remove the water meter from Property AFTER the water 

service line to Property is permanently disconnected no later than the last business day of June 
2021 and Resident has paid the costs for said disconnection; and, 

WHEREAS, Resident agrees to pay the cost for City to permanently disconnect the 
water service line to Property; and, 

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of both parties herein to reduce to writing their 
mutual agreements and understandings as related to the removal of the water meter, the 
permanent disconnection of the water service line and the payment of costs for said water 
service line disconnection. 

NOW, THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION OF the terms and conditions of this Memo, 
which the parties hereto AGREE TO BE VALUABLE CONSIDERATION, City and Resident 
agree as follows: 
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1.   Resident agrees as follows: 
(A) Resident will pay the cost of $500.00 for the permanent disconnection of the 
water service line servicing 3531 M Road, David City, Nebraska. 

2.   City agrees as follows: 
(A) City will remove the water meter located at 3531 M Road, David City, 
Nebraska AFTER the water service line is permanently disconnected as is herein 
agreed and NO LATER THAN the last business day of June 2021. 

3.   This Memo SHALL BE BINDING on City and Resident, their heirs, successors, 
assigns, and personal representatives. 

 
 
 
 
 
CITY:          RESIDENT: 
 
By: ________________________________     By: _____________________________               

ALAN ZAVODNY, Mayor                             MARK HOLOUBEK      
Date:         Date: 

 
Attest: _______________________________    By: _____________________________                   

LORI MATCHETT, Deputy City Clerk           WILLOW HOLOUBEK            
Date:        Date: 

 
STATE OF NEBRASKA ) 

) ss. 
COUNTY OF BUTLER ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me on _______________, 2021 by   
ALAN ZAVODNY, Mayor and LORI MATCHETT, Deputy City Clerk, both of the City of David 
City, Nebraska, a Nebraska Municipal Corporation, on behalf of the corporation. 
 

_____________________________________ 
Notary Public 

 
STATE OF NEBRASKA ) 

) ss. 
COUNTY OF BUTLER ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me on _______________, 2021 by 
MARK HOLOUBEK and WILLOW HOLOUBEK, husband and wife. 
 

_____________________________________ 
Notary Public 

  

 

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “This is the quote 
we have through Electric Pump in regard to installation and purchase of two Mag meters and 
one Ultrasonic Meter. The Ultrasonic meter would be used for the effluent site, which would be 
the site that we are required to report on our DMR’s. The two Mag meters, one would be at the 
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headworks building. They would do the installation as well. Anything in regard to wastewater 
improvement requires accurate flow measurement, and then the sludge discharge would be the 
second Mag meter. For any sort of evaluation and such, moving forward accurate metering is 
important. There is room in the budget, Emmalyn crunched the numbers.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I am less concerned about room in the budget. I know we are 
okay there. My question is, and I am sure the answer is positive, but I need to get it on the 
record, as part of the overall evaluation of that operation and it is something we would do 
irrespective of any adjustment that potentially is to be made out there?” 

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “Yes. We would be just measuring 
flow. We would be required to make such upgrades moving forward for an evaluation.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny added, “I agree.” 

 Council member Bruce Meysenburg asked, “We do not have anything at the present 
time to accurately measure flow at the site then, correct?”  

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “Not accurately, No.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “If I remember right, this came up a few months ago and one 
of the concerns was the amount of water we sell versus the amount that returns back to the 
Wastewater Treatment Plant. We had a variance a little outside the range that I was comfortable 
with.”  

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “With us locking down on the water loss we 
stated this number in the past two years we have dropped that number by ten percent in terms 
of water loss. So, we are getting to a point that is acceptable. I spoke with Ethan Joy from JEO 
Engineering, and he has said that typically a municipality can be in between the numbers of ten 
and fifteen percent, that’s relatively comfortable. That was a little generous in terms of what I 
would be comfortable with. I was pleased with the nine-point eight percent (9.8%) we were at 
and we continue to track water better. I foresee that number going down in the future along with 
accurate influent measurement at the Wastewater Treatment Plant. We will have a better 
understanding and measurements of the discrepancy of those two numbers.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “So, the number you are proposing to us is?” 

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “$26,511.00 plus sales tax” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “Any other costs associated with this? I just want to make 
sure that this was all inclusive.” 

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “This is all inclusive.” 

 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the purchase of Mag Meters and 
one Ultrasonic Flow Meter for accurate flow measurement at the Wastewater Treatment Plant 
for $26,511 plus sales and use tax. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The synchronizing batch reactors require 
dissolved oxygen for the baseline of their success in terms of treatment. Obviously, ammonia is 
our issue. To better get efficient treatment, the DO probes, - we had, Corey from Hach 
Regional, come out and take a look at them - the probes are bad. For Emmalyn to do what she 
is supposed to do, the DO is key. Also, since we are utilizing circulators currently in A Cell, they 
need to take in dissolved oxygen on-site. I believe in this quote it included a portable DO 
sensor. I can’t take DO from a grab sample, transport it and have an accurate read on that. It 
would give us an understanding of how we are exceeding and moving forward in the lagoons as 
well.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “This is a good faith effort on our part to show DEE that we 

certainly are making an effort to try and stay compliant with every rule that applies to the 
Wastewater Treatment Plant?” 

 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “Yes, with what we have out there, 

with the items you see on the agenda tonight, our last updates we can do with what we have. 
So, yes, it is a good faith effort in regard to our conversation with the EPA and DEE. We told 
them we would do our best. We needed to make sure our equipment is up-to-date in order to do 
so.” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the purchase of dissolved 

oxygen equipment for the Wastewater Treatment Plant from Hach Company in the amount of 
$8,255. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         (Space Intentionally Left Blank) 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny introduced the next agenda item for the consideration of 

purchasing six more circulators for B Cell at the Wastewater Treatment Plant. He stated, “At the 
budget meeting you eluded that this would be a necessary advancement as well.” 

 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin replied, “Yes. Given the cost of materials going 

up, Hidden River Systems is a small business, so this is the most accurate quote. He could 
honor that for 15 days. If you look at the details of that quote, for the stated amount in Hank’s 
quote we would need to make available to him as soon as possible. That way he can get going 
on it.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “My only question on this one is…This was a 6-16-2021 

date on the quote and it says five to eight weeks. They’re good on that time frame?” 
 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin answered, “We are good on the materials and 

the stuff to do it.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Okay, that’s what I wanted to make sure.” 
 
Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the purchase of six more 

circulators for B Cell at the Wastewater Treatment Plant from Hidden River Systems in the 
amount of $29,100. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   (Space Intentionally Left Blank) 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Tami, Lori and I are attending a webinar with the 
League of Nebraska Municipalities. It’s a Financial Conference. In this conference they talked 
about how cities are supposed to approve payroll before those checks are paid out. I am not 
sure how they think we are supposed to make the timing work to approve payroll at the end of 
each month before we can send those checks. So, they have told us and all of the other cities in 
Nebraska, that this is one way for us to do that. If we pass a resolution preauthorizing the 
payment of payroll, then the council can still, at the first meeting of the following month, approve 
payroll.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I spent some time thinking about this, and the more time I 

spend thinking about it the less sense it makes. This is going to be across the state expectation 
and this coming from the Auditor?” 

 
City Administrator Clayton Keller responded, “Correct.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny added, “Our non-compliance probably results in putting us smack 

dab in the middle of their radar, which is a place we do not want to be. I read that statute and I 
could not interpret what they are trying to say is the requirement.” 

 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden asked, “Is there any possibility that you could table it for two 
weeks?” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I would just like to have a little more clarification on this.” 
 
City Attorney Joanna Uden stated, “If this can be tabled, then I will have an answer for 

you at the next council meeting.” 
 
City Attorney Joanna Uden will research the State Statues 48-1230 and 17-714.  
 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table Resolution No. 10-2021 

establishing a payment of payroll and associated expenses prior to the approval of claims by the 
City Council. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

    RESOLUTION NO. 10-2021 
 
 
A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING A POLICY FOR THE PAYMENT OF PAYROLL AND 
ASSOCIATED EXPENSES PRIOR TO THE APPROVAL OF CLAIMS BY THE CITY 
COUNCIL OF DAVID CITY. 
 
 WHEREAS, at the first City Council meeting of the month, the City Council of the City of 
David City approves claims submitted to the David City City Council for payroll; and, 
 
 WHEREAS, the Fair Labor Standards Act states that employees must be paid in a timely 
manner and Neb. Rev. Stat. 48-1230 states that regular paydays must be maintained; and, 
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 WHEREAS, Neb. Rev. Stat. 16-726 and Neb. Rev. Stat. 17-714 state that all claims and 
accounts payable against a CITY OF THE SECOND CLASS are required to be presented in 
writing, state the name and address of the claimant and the amount of the claim, and fully and 
accurately identify the items or services for which payment is claimed or the time, place, nature, 
and circumstances giving rise to the claims; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the City Council of David City desires to adopt a policy with respect to 
payroll claims. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the CITY COUNCIL OF DAVID CITY, 
Nebraska, that: to maintain adequate fiscal policy safeguards and allow for the payment of 
payroll claims prior to approval by the City Council, the City Council of David City desires to 
adopt the following policy with respect to such claims: 
 
 Section 1. Unless otherwise provided, it shall be the normal policy to submit a claim for 
payroll and associated expenses to the City Council for approval before payment is allowed. 
 
 Section 2. Specific claims authorized for payment prior to City Council approval are: 
   

a) City employee payroll and all associated state and federal taxes;  
b) City employee benefits including health retirement; and 
c) City employee payroll processing fees. 

 
 Section 3. Specific claims authorized for payment prior to City Council approval are 
required to include the employees’ names, gross salary or gross hourly rate, and maximum 
hours allowed for the pay period. 
 
 Section 4. All hours worked and submitted for payroll shall be approved by the 
immediate supervisor of said employees and also by the City Administrator and/or the City 
Clerk. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED THIS    DAY OF    , 2021. 
 
 
 
(Seal)       By:   Tabled 6-23-2021   
              Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
 Tabled 6-23-2021    
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller spoke in regard to the architect plans. “We are not 
ready to consider the full plans yet. Our architect has given us the first-floor plans. He is still 
working on the second floor and a few other items. The City Office Remodel Committee met last 
night at the new City Offices and had some additional ideas.  Those are Plan A & Plan B. If you 
want to take the time to talk about those plans, we can. We can get your feedback on it and go 
back to the architect. As far as approving the plans, we are not ready for that.” 

 Council member Tom Kobus asked, “Does this architect have a time period to have this 
done?” 

 City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “No. He told us that he was going to need 
two to three weeks just to get to us because he was backed up with some other projects. Even 
as it sits, he still backed up. He is working hard to do this job for us as fast as he can.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked Council member Jessica Miller her thoughts on the plans 
and what the citizen input has been on the plans.  Council member Jessica Miller talked about 
the changes that the City Office Remodel Committee suggested and the different changes on 
the original plan, Plan A and Plan B. Suggestions of removing walls, adding walls, fire exits, 
safety concerns, etc.  

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “What has the community input and the citizen input been 
like on this project. What extent have we received from that?” 

 City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “We have two community members on the 
committee, neither of them were able to make the meeting last night. Initially, they were 
planning on being there last night but at the last minute both of them were unable to make it. Up 
until then both of them have been involved in this process.” 

 Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “Has anyone on the council had any community members 
come up to them or offer suggestions or comments?” 

 All present council members replied, “No.”  

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table the architect plans for the new 
City Office Building at 490 "E" Street and authorize advertising for quotes to complete the 
renovation. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Two weeks ago our Building Inspector resigned. 
He decided retirement was a little more fun than being Building Inspector. We have advertised 
for a part-time Building Inspector position. We have received a little bit of interest. I would like to 
get the Council’s direction on what they’re looking for in a Building Inspector - What kind of 
person we can get behind and support in this difficult position.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I would like to open this up for discussion. I am telling you; 
you don’t realize how big of a problem this is until you don’t have one. All the projects that are 
going on and now people are saying, okay where are we going from here? We need to quickly, 
still doing due diligence, find a person that can do the simple things like go measure a setback 
to make sure a fence is going in the right place, to making sure foundations are poured 
correctly, approve building permits, everything going on within the city.  The timing was 
unfortunate with the amount of stuff that is happening and it is construction season. That 
certainly did not work to our benefit.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny and council members would like to have someone who is part-time 
(20 – 25 hours a week during the winter) (25 – 30 hours a week during the building season), 
someone to enforce the rules the way they are written, someone that presents themselves in a 
professional manner and treats all permits with consistency. If the inspector is following the 
rules the Council needs to back the inspector. 

City Administrator Clayton Keller will take the recommendations from the council and 
handle the hiring of a Building Inspector administratively.  

There being no further business to come be for the Council, Council member Pat 
Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The 
motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 7:53 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
    

   CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          June 23, 2021 

 
            I, Lori Matchett, duly qualified and acting Deputy City Clerk for the City of David City, 
Nebraska, do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of June 23, 2021; that all of the 
subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, 
kept continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that 
such subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; 
that the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Lori Matchett, Deputy City Clerk 
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